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PRESS: Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.
CHAIR COUCH: . . . (gavel). . . Good afternoon, everybody. The meeting of
January 31 St of the Planning Committee will come to order. Before we begin,
please turn off all your cell phones or any noise-making devices. At least put
them on stun, please.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: ... (Chuckles). . . Stun?
CHAIR COUCH: And I want to welcome the Committee Members, my Vice-Chair
Gladys Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Good, good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon. Council Chair Danny Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good afternoon.
CHAIR COUCH: Council Vice-Chair Joe Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good afternoon.
CHAIR COUCH: Councilmember Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha.
CHAIR COUCH: Councilmember Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And Councilmember Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha.
CHAIR COUCH: We have non-voting Member, Councilmember Robert Carroll in
attendance as well. And from the Administration, we have Will Spence who is
the Planning Director. With him is Joe Alueta, and Michael Hopper is the Deputy
Corporation Counsel. Mr. Goode, the Director of Public Works is listening, and
if he's needed he'll...he's on...at our beck and call. Committee Staff, I want to
welcome Legislative Analyst Kim Willenbrink
MS. WILLENBRINK: Good morning, Chair.
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CHAIR COUCH: --and Committee Secretary Clarita Balala. Okay. Before we start
public testimony, I do want to say that this is a huge agenda for this Committee,
and what I'd like to do is get basically an overview from the Department of
Planning and possibly Department of Public Works and a status of where each bill
is. So I don't anticipate any actions today. You're more than welcome to testify
today. Keep in mind that when we really do the nitty-gritty on this Committee we
would like you to come and testify then as well. So that being said, I have five
members scheduled to testify, and let's keep our testimony to three minutes and if
you need to conclude, one minute after that. And we will let you know, you have
a little lighting system on the podium there. You guys look like you're all expert
testifiers, so. Oh, Deputy Planning Director Michele McLean is here. I don't see
her.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Oh, back there.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, there she is over there. Hi. All right. Paul Laub is first. Behind
him is Dave DeLeon.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Okey dokey. Rock and roll.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
MR. LAUB: Aloha mai kakou. I'm Paul Laub and I'm testifying on the home
occupation bill. The essence of a home is not just to sleep and spend one's social
hours, but it has inherently been a place from which people could strive to make a
livelihood; therefore, came the term cottage industry. This industry is particularly
necessary for people during economic downturns where they may get laid off,
downsized, outsourced, or any such event and still need to make their home
payments and feed their children. However, it is also critical in maintaining a
self-sufficient economy in our islands even during good times. The government
should do everything that it can to help the people achieve this aim.
Since the concept of the restrictions is to keep down the incidents of disturbing
the neighborhoods and the neighborhoods are different throughout the County,
my manao is to use a narrower brush to make restrictions apply when and where
there is negative impact. Though it is entirely appropriate for the different layers
of government to regulate through ordinance, the key is the philosophy. I would
think that a positive philosophy is better than a negative. In other words, the
government should aid the people to have as much freedom, liberty, and pursuit
of happiness as possible rather than restrict it.
Quickly by items, number one restricts the number of people who are employed
there by...to one, but what if five elderly ladies were making a little income
selling quilts? Why make them criminals for it? Why restrict anyone's home to a
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use of 25 percent and not 37 or 42 or whatever number? Why should the
Planning Department have the authority to make that kind of restriction anyway?
Is it their castle? It's certainly not a health, safety, or welfare issue, and the key
thing here is that, like in my case, my home is 900 square feet so you're looking
at an area 15 x 15 where other homes are obviously much larger. Number three,
no hula or guitar or ukulele lessons for anyone, two people or more just doesn't
seem right. And in the case of number four where it says if I would sell an inner
tube to somebody who came by who had a flat, I'd be in violation of the
ordinance. No sign, not even a 4 x 6 one, I mean that's unreasonable. And
number six, exactly how do I tell UPS or FedEx or the United States mail how
many axles their truck should use? And number eight, what about this extreme
limitation? It allows only eight people a day, so that means if two families come
with mother and father and their two children, that's the end of your business day.
It just doesn't make sense. So I, I appreciate your listening to that.
The second item I wanted to talk quickly about was the streamlining for parking.
The parking for short-term rentals should be the same as long-term rentals and
just regular homes. If you can maneuver your car into your regular home's
parking space you should be able to do that for a long-term rental or a short-term
rental. Thank you very kindly.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier? Hearing none,
Mr. DeLeon and then John Duey.
MR. DELEON: Good afternoon and aloha. I'm Dave DeLeon representing the
REALTORS® Association of Maui on PC-27 and PC-14. I'll try to make it quick
and not to stick to my written testimony. When this bill PC-27 first came to the
Planning Commissions, it basically said if you fit into these categories you are a
conforming use. That meant that you didn't have to have a permit. The Planning
Director at that time, Mr. Hunt said that that proposal was based on the best
practices, search of the best practices around the country. They went out and tried
to find how to make this work the best, and they said okay this is what works the
best. Well, very limited, I mean not every...you can't have a bus company, you
can't have, you know, a baseyard, you can't have a painting factory but you can
do all this other stuff Basically, that the criteria is if you have somebody come to
your house is what these things are limited to. The bill before you today unless
it's changed again since I've seen it the last time, does...it's not the same bill that
was in front of the Planning Commission.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Right.
MR. DELEON: This bill takes that same limited set, you know, a very limited set of
possibilities and says, well now you also have to get the approvals of all these
departments and you have to get a special permit in front of the Planning
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PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

January 31, 2011

Commission. Can you imagine everybody who needs to get a business license
going in front of the Planning Commission? This is not what I call getting out of
the way, which is what the original concept was.
A possible compromise would be a simple business permit, but the question is, is
Maui County capable of doing a simple business permit say like the GET tax
license that the State gives. This topic made me reminded me of old Clarence
Agena. Clarence...and excuse me for you guys that have heard this story before,
but Clarence used to be a Maui News correspondence, he lives in Lahaina, and he
used to cut hair in his garage. And, you know, people would come by and he, you
know, he just, you know, just couple bucks and he cut their hair. Well, under this
bill, Clarence would have to go to...well, number one he would have to apply and
he would probably have to get a consultant to help him do it. And then he'd have
to wait for many, many months after, after the different departments checked out
his zoning, the configuration of his house, his water connections. All this stuff
would happen and then he'd have to go in front of the Planning Commission to
get an approval to cut hair. How many folks do you think are going to stand in
line to do that? The net effect of this will be not too many will become legal,
especially on these low-grade guys and you'll be making them illegal.
The question is, is Maui County capable of keeping it simple? Better yet, RAM
respectfully requests that you go back to the original Jeff Hunt proposal, make
this limited selection of businesses outright permitted uses. On PC-14, once
Mr. Agena applies for his permit, someone in the Planning Department is also
going to tell him that he needs an SMA permit, because his house was in the SMA
District in, in Lahaina on Panaewa Street. The Coastal Zone Management
program was created to create a special layer of protection for the shoreline, for
access, for aesthetics, for, for just maintaining the environment. But over the 40
years that we've had it, it's become a second layer of zoning and often has
nothing to do with the shoreline. Mr. Agena cutting his hair, cutting hair in his
garage in Panaewa Street has nothing to do with protecting the shoreline.
There was a story about a guy in Lahaina who...not Lahaina, I'm sorry, in Hana
who was cited for putting up shelves in his garage. If you want, if you want to
get, if you want to do... if you're in the SMA District and you want to do, redo
your kitchen you have to go get the Planning Department to sign off on an SMA
first before you can apply for the, for a building permit. Now what is the
shoreline got to do with my countertops? What goes on insides...people, our
homes, and our businesses has nothing to do with access, aesthetics, or integrity
of the coastal environment. It is...if, if it happens to be inside an existing
permitted building, then the SMA rules should not apply. If it is truly Maui
County's goal to get out of the way, this is one area of the permit process that
deserves thorough review.
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There are signs that the State Legislature does get it. There are proposals now
being reviewed that would greatly increase the dollar threshold for an SMA
permit. Our point with both of these testimonies is we are strangling ourselves
with rules and regulations. We have more government than we can afford and we
have more rules than we can enforce. RAM believes that this is a great place in
the law to show that Maui County gets it and starts moving the pendulum back in
the other direction. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR COUCH: Hearing none, thank you, Mr. DeLeon.
MR. DELEON: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: John Duey followed by Thomas Croly.
MR. DUEY: Good afternoon, Committee Chair Couch and newly elected Members and
re-elected Members. Some of these old faces are back again. I'm not here to talk
about water which I've talked about now and then, but I'm here to talk about
solar. I'm speaking to PC-15. As you know, solar and water both come from the
same place. As my testimonies always before has been speaking about water is
more of a public concern, and I have to say this is more of a selfish concern I'm
going to speaking to at this point.
I have a resolution: whereas, the Federal government, the State government, the
Mayor, and in this Chamber, everyone is talking about renewable energy.
Whereas, the U.S. Department of Energy has entered into an agreement with the
State of Hawaii for renewable energy grants. Whereas, Hawaii State House Bill
No. 2502 Act 031 relating to solar was signed into law by then Governor Lingle
April 23, 2008. ... (clears throat). . . Excuse me. Whereas, the Department of
Planning recommended approval of this reso on February 10, 2009 with some
tweaking. Whereas, the reso now bill PC-15, would allow solar energy facilities
on Ag-zoned land Class D and E. Whereas, the General Plan for West Maui on
Page 44, Energy Objectives and Policies, states one of which is renewable energy
and including solar. Whereas, my wife and I just happen to own 11.7 acres of
land at Ukumehame ag subdivision, our lot is adjacent to the firing range.
. . . (clears throat). . . Whereas, our lot just happens to be on Class 5, the highest
rating for solar energy. Whereas, we have a farm plan and have an ag property
rate on our land. Whereas, we are in preliminary talks about a solar farm on our
land. Whereas, a solar farm will not affect our ag rate or our USDA loan as we
would still graze our goats under and around the solar panels as I think they do on
Lanai. Whereas, the only problem with this bill is that, as it states, only D and E
-6-
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land is available for this, our lands is classified as A, prime ag. But please come
look at the size of the opiuma trees on our land. They're like this, and see if that's
prime ag. And whereas, on January 19th this year we sent a letter to Director
Spence for assistance and direction on how we should proceed with zoning,
et cetera. Therefore, we support this bill. Signed John and Rose Marie Duey,
January 31, 2011.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Duey.
MR. DUEY: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Any questions from the Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, John, for being here,
and -MR. DUEY: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I'll see you tomorrow. Okay. Anyhow, the
question I have is you understood why D and E land was the predication for this
bill? One of the things that was very concerning, 'cause I, I had originally
brought this bill up in 2008, was the fact that we didn't want prime ag land to be
overrun with solar panels, and that was a concern even the State had and that was
the reason for that. That doesn't preclude other issues to be brought up, and if
you read what Lanai and Molokai is saying, they have the...very similar concerns
in that area, what their Planning Commissions have. But you understand why we
had limited it to just D and E land?
MR. DUEY: I can understand, but I would, I would say that Kehalani and Spencer
Homes, both places probably, I don't know, were probably A land and, and not be
able to do this where we would still be a farm production as I talked with the...as
I mentioned, the USDA and the Real Property.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. DUEY: As long as we, we use the goats to keep the grass down, we're still a prime
ag situation, because we're still farming the land. So it's not like we're, it's not
like we're doing away with the land, the Ag zoning and putting buildings on it,
we'd still be able to have a farm.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Okay. No, just.. .
MR. DUEY: I understand the reason, the rationale, but I'm arguing our selfish point, I
should say this.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, and that, and that's fine, I mean just so that the
public understands the rationale. I mean your point is well taken and, you know,
that's something that we need to continue to work on, Mr. Chair. And if you read
Lanai and Molokai's response, their concern follows those, that same line. So but
thank you, Mr. Duey, for being here. And thank you, Chair, for allowing me to
get that clarification, yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Councilmember Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Thank you, Chair. Thank you very much, John. If I'm
hearing you correctly then, your concern is that there be some kind of...and I hear
what Member Victorino is saying and the rationale. You're maybe suggesting
that there be an exemption for people who continue to farm along with their solar
activities?
MR. DUEY: Yes. That sounds reasonable to me. I'd like to say we're not the only
situation, I'm sure, 'cause there's other zoned 5's on the island, so yes. But I
understand from somebody in the Planning Department that, that it's a State issue,
this, their classification of the, of the dirt. But yes, yes, that's what I'd like to see
in this case.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Good. Well, when we look at this bill, then we'll take that into
consideration. Thank you.
MR. DUEY: Thanks for the question. Thank you, Mr. Victorino, for the question also.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You're welcome.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any other questions? Hearing none, thank you,
Mr. Duey.
MR. DUEY: Thank you. Aloha.
CHAIR COUCH: Next up is Thomas Croly, after him, Dick Mayer.
MR. CROLY: Aloha, Chair. Aloha, Council. Congratulations on your, your first chair
of your Committee here. I thought maybe you were being far too aggressive with
the agenda, but when I see that you're just catching everybody up and not
necessarily taking action, that, that makes me feel a little bit better about what
-8-
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we're doing here. My name is Thomas Croly and I'm speaking on, on my own
behalf today. I'd like to make comments on two different bills, the PC-27 and
PC-29.
Regarding PC-27 and the definitions that are being put into the Code for
home-based business and such, as Mr. DeLeon had already stated, I think that the
definition that, that you have presented to you for a home-based business might
make sense if that was an allowable use as opposed to a special use. As a special
use it's going to require going through the same process basically that the bed and
breakfast operators have to go through to get a permit. And that process is...as,
as much as we've tried to, to make it, you know, streamlined, it's still an onerous
process and it's still that many houses, in fact I would have to say most houses in
Maui County would not survive the process in terms of the scrutiny that would be
applied to them, whether it be a parking issue, whether it be a "you built this extra
thing without a permit" issue, whatever it is. So as a result, you wouldn't find
many of the home-based businesses coming forward to make application for this
type of a permit, and then what have we done? At the same time, if we make it a
really easy hoop to jump through and you do have a lot of people coming forward,
the Special Use Permit requires that the Planning Commission approve these.
Can you imagine the backlog if every, if every home-based business had to go
past the Planning Commission for, for their approval? So that needs to be thought
about in terms of how broad can we make home-based businesses just an outright
use?
And I think this definition is, is not...is, it's a good starting point for that. One of
the things that I would ask you to add to it is you're looking at a bill for the
Residential zoning, don't forget that we have many residents living in Ag zoning
and in Rural zoning. So whatever we do there hopefully we can apply to Ag and
Rural. Of course, Ag is going to be subject to the State review as far as that goes.
There is a clause, as, as Mr. Laub pointed out, about using a minimum...a
maximum of 25 percent of your floor space. The County shouldn't come inside
my house and decide how much I have to live in and how much I, I can use for,
for business. So a clause like that, I just think it's too restrictive, it's not
enforceable, it really doesn't belong in there.
And I would ask the, the Council in any laws that you, that you make give
consideration to enforceability. While I agree with what's being put in here as far
as garage sales, let's define what a garage sale is and let's put a number of, of
days that, that you can, that you can have these garage sales, the question is,
who's going to enforce it? Who's going to go through and say whether this guy is
selling household items or whether he's selling something else and, and, and if
he's had more than four garage sales in the year? I, I just...if you
know, tell me, but I don't see that, that working out.
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I'd like to shift over to PC-29 and the comments that I have about that. One of
the things that's buried down in there is easing some of the parking requirements,
and I have firsthand experience with this. When someone comes forward for a
bed and breakfast permit, one of the things they're asked to do is show how many
parking spaces that they have, and, and that they're, they're adequate to, to meet
the, the requirements of the Code. However, one of the things that's in there that
says you can't have a parking space where you will need to maneuver onto a
street. What that means is you can't back out of your driveway, okay. So what's
in...what's, what's in front of you is something that would change the Residential
Code and say for a single-family residence you can do that, and I agree with that.
But if you can for a single-family home, you should be able to do it for a bed and
breakfast as well. They shouldn't, they shouldn't lose their ability to do a bed and
breakfast because their parking requires someone to back out. So I, I just ask that
you not miss that.
And I do approve the, of, of the efforts being taken to streamline and take some of
the conditional permits away from having to go all the way to the Land Use
Committee and to the full Council for approval, and allowing certainly the
Planning Director to approve time extensions. When someone...quite often this
Council has faced time extensions where it may have, it may have expired three
years ago, but it's taken three years just to get the time extension up to you guys.
And then you're faced with, well, if we approve this bill as it is, it's already past
due, we, we have to extend it out even further. So I, I approve of those.
One other comment that if, if, if I can be indulged. There was a lot on this, this
particular agenda and I tried to ferret out what these things were, and the only
place to go to do that was down to Council Services and get the, the binders that
you guys have and go through them. I would hope that we can start putting some
of this stuff online so in addition to the agenda we know what else is going to be
there and people know and they can give testimony that's relative to the bills that
you're actually going to consider. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Croly. Members, any questions? Thank you. Dick
Mayer followed by Pamela Tumpap. Mr. Mayer, before you get, get up there, I
wanted to acknowledge that David Goode, Director of Public Works is in the
Chambers ready for questions. Welcome, Mr. Goode. Mr. Mayer?
MR. MAYER: Thank you very much, Chair, and happy new year to all of you. On three
of the items, I just want to make some brief comments. With regard to the solar
ordinance, I think there should be a provision in there that the solar panels of a
facility should be removed if no longer being used. In other words, it's on ag land
and if somehow they become, you know, for whatever reason, non-usable, there
should be a requirement that they be removed after let's say one year of nonuse,
some normal period.
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Number two, if the operation of the solar thing is a very large system, let's say
acres and acres of these panels up there, it may affect drainage, because the
normal land underneath the panels will no longer be getting the water. And I
could imagine, let's say above--if you can imagine--up above Wailea somewhere
up there on that hillside which is D and E land, they put in ten acres, 20 acres, 30
acres of panels, it may decrease the ability of the ground to absorb it and it may
increase. So there should be some kind of a provision for water catchment at
the...let's say on that slope, the panels will probably be sloped to the south that
the water be catched [sic] and may be actually trapped that way, it'll be like a
built-in water catchment system.
Also I would think that you would want the Planning Commission to look at any
very-large-scale solar operation just to see if there are aesthetic impacts on, on
neighboring areas or what have you. And that might be, so something let's say if
it's over ten acres or over some number, 100,000, 200,000 square feet of panels,
mirrors or panels depending on the system, that it has to be reviewed by the
Planning Commission. I, I, I applaud the use of the solar panels. It's just that we
must, have to make sure it's done right.
With regard to the streamlining ordinance PC-29, authority has been given to the
Planning Director to make certain decisions. I would hope that the Planning
Director would not delegate those to anyone else in the Department, that those
really be done by the Planning Director, they're not very quietly done, and it may
have some serious implications. And, and I think at least the Planning Director
should be the final arbiter of those decisions.
Also with regard to 19-45 [sic], it seems that with regard to the project districts
that there's no be...no review being done by the Public Works Department, and I
think some of those project districts have road and fire and all kinds, and, and all
kinds of public service implications. And I think the Public Works Department
somehow should be brought into that loop.
And finally with regard to the home occupation ordinance PC-27, there are two
terms being used in there: one is "home occupations" 8-...8.25 and then 8.30
"home-based businesses". I suspect down the road that there will be confusion
between those two. Even though it may be clear in definitions elsewhere in the
document in earlier sections, I would just urge you to make sure that the public
and whoever's administrating the bill and, and whatever, and...is not confused by
these two different terms that sound very similar, "home occupations" and
"home-based businesses". I...the previous testifier indicated that this is only
being applied to residential areas, now I'm not speaking on behalf of residents in
Kula or the Kula Community Association, but I know that there are large numbers
of home occupations, home-based businesses in people's homes up in, in the rural
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areas of Haiku, Kula, et cetera, and this bill would not even discuss those areas.
And you may, once you're going through this mechanism, look and see what
sections of it, if not all of it, would apply to people who want to run a, a business
at home, whatever that might be. And it may apply just as easily and you may
just be able to get that out of the way and make it clear for all those many, many
residents who live...for example Pukalani Terrace is, is not residential, I think it's
half-acre lots. This ordinance wouldn't apply to it, and I think that you would
want to look at that.
And finally, because I know what we're trying to do is to, is to protect
neighborhoods, there should be a mechanism by which neighbors in an area can
complain if a particular home occupation or home business is disruptive in the
neighborhood in whatever way it might be. To what office would they, would
they complain and, and who would have the authority to take action to do that?
And I think if you put that into the ordinance where people may look at it, that
might be very helpful. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Mayer. Members, any questions? Hearing none,
thank you, Mr. Mayer.
MR. MAYER: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: We have Pamela Tumpap followed by Jim Niess.
MS. TUMPAP: Aloha, Chair Couch and Members of the Committee. I'm Pamela
Tumpap, president of the Maui Chamber of Commerce, and it's great to be here
with all of you today. As I understand, today's meeting is more of an update
meeting and not an action meeting. I just wanted to share that the Chamber
certainly is in favor of appropriate home-based businesses in residential areas and
supports a simple and reasonable business permit process to allow for that, and I
will give you more specific items for consideration as you move forward with
action so that you can hear our comments in the context of taking action. But
today on this issue, I just wanted to share one thing and, and it's not new so I
apologize, Chair Couch, that I'm bringing it up in your session, but I, I think it's
valid. And that is that because this issue has been taken up before and because I
wanted to get the latest document, I went into the County Council's website, and
under the County Council's website, I went to Council Committees and then the
Planning Committee, and under agendas, minutes, Committee reports, and list of
matters and action items, this is what I saw and it is today's meeting agenda only.
So if a member of the public didn't know where to find this document, I don't
know where you'd think they might look, but I then went to the Planning
Department's website. And under the Planning Department's website, they had
legislation, and under legislation, there's a document that shows they have an item
that is a draft for consideration, and this is the old June 11, 2009 40-page
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document that was on there, but that's not what you have before you today. So I
agree with what Tom Croly said, if you wanted this you had to come to the
County building and actually request it and pay for copies. So I just want to urge
you that as the public tries to ring in particularly on issues like this that are so
widespread and so important to our entire community, if we can post the related
documents with the agenda, that would be a huge help and save many people a lot
of time. And with that, I thank you all for getting updated and taking these
matters up, and we'll be back with very specific comments when the relevant bills
are before you for action. Mahalo.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Tumpap. Any questions, Members? Hearing none,
thank you.
MS. TUMPAP: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Our last testifier who has...the last person to have signed up so far is
Jim Niess. If anybody else would like to testify, please sign up.
MR. NIESS: Good afternoon, Council Members. I appreciate this opportunity to give
testimony on...and generally I'm representing the, the Maui Chapter of the
American Institute of Architects. And generally we find that the proposed
legislations is...a lot of it's long overdue and the, the idea of simplifying things at
least is getting proper rhetoric at this point or streamlining. However, we did
have two concerns and, and I did pass out testimony here a little earlier and I'll
just summarize a little bit. There were two concerns in the PC-27, Residential
Districts that we felt, in our opinion anyway, that they don't belong in this
ordinance.
The first one had to do with the definition of access yard or yard access, access
yards, and our opinion, this is a, this requirement unfairly burdens the owners of
corner lots by imposing additional building setbacks on the smallest residential
lots that will create nonconforming status to a significant portion of existing
residences. And then for those residences to do future modification it'll be
virtually impossible.
Also combined with the item I'll discuss next, serious constraints will be placed
on the property owners. The sketches that are offered in the ordinance haven't
been prepared by professionals experienced in the challenges and constraints of
the design and construction process, and they're consequently, they're open to
interpretation making this permit, permitting process unpredictable and complex,
the exact qualities that this legislation is purported to correct.
And the other issue is the imposition of a 40-percent lot coverage on all
Residential properties. And the current Residential zoning categories allow
- 13 -
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building areas of approximately 63 to 69 percent of the property area, and this is
defined solely by setbacks. Lot coverage ratios and floor area ratios have
historically been limited to far more complex projects in the Hotel and Apartment
zones. The unintended consequence of this proposed revision to Title 19 will
force homeowners into two-story structures, and at this point with an aging
society, we architects are being asked to utilize what are called universal design
standards that respect the limitations of the elderly and the disabled. These
standards imply and market conditions dictate single-story homes to serve a
growing...this growing proportion of our population.
And furthermore, the definition of lot coverage is convoluted and loaded with
complex interpretations already. So this proposed revision will create yet another
review process open to interpretation and further complicating the building permit
review process, and we just don't see a compelling need here. Anyway, we do
recommend that these be deleted from PC-27, and again, thank you for your time.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Niess. Members, any questions? Hearing none, thank
you, Mr. Niess.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Question.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, sorry. Councilmember Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. Niess? I, I know as we go
forward, you know, approving subdivisions, most subdivisions are really...have
small lots like between 4,000 and 6,000 square feet. And I'm assuming that the
reason why you want to go two stories is...is it part of that in regards to the lot
size that now being approved?
MR. NIESS: It just reduces how much footprint -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
MR. NIESS: --can go on the lot, so well let's let look at Kahului, at Dream City, you
know. We have multi-generational structures there. There are many generations,
maybe two or three generations living in one home. Well, when you get that kind
of a, a need, it will force you into a two-story structure which is not compatible
with, you know, ADA requirements or serving the elderly. But the point is if
you're trying to address a single problem, it shouldn't be applied across the board
to all the Residential Districts. And you're right, they are the smallest lots and it's
just another burden. And as Mr. DeLeon said, let's, let's try to do something with
simplicity.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
- 14 -
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Any other Members? Hearing none,
thank you, Mr. Niess. One last chance for people out there, if you want to testify,
please come on up. If not...I don't see anybody. Without any objection, I'd like
to close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Public testimony is closed.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
CHAIR COUCH: All right. What we want to do is I, I brought...I asked Mr. Spence to
come on up and discuss basically what the status is of all of these issues that we
have before us. I'm going to do them one at a time, and then also give us a little
bit of a summary as to why we have, why we have these before us. So the first
one is Item No. PC-29: Planning Permitting Streamlining. Mr. Spence?
ITEM NO. 29: PLANNING PERMITTING STREAMLINING PACKAGE (C.C.
No. 10-252)

MR. SPENCE: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Committee Members. My name is
William Spence, I'm the Planning Director. It sounds like I'm, I'm introducing
myself to testify. Guess I don't have to do that anymore, huh?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(chuckles). . .
MR. SPENCE: So with regard to PC-29, we have four bills before you, and I'm gonna
just introduce these, give you a little perspective on my part, and then I'm going
to turn it over to Planning staff to give you more detail.
CHAIR COUCH: Pardon me, Mr. Spence. One, one thing for the Members, Staff has
gone by and put a little yellow Post-it to where the actual bills are. I know the
communication is huge, so you have a yellow Post-it that encompasses the four
bills that he's going to talk about. Go ahead. Sorry.
MR. SPENCE: Thank you again, Mr. Chairman. The first bill is related to
Chapter 19.32 in the Maui County Code related to plan developments. This is a,
this is one...I mean it is part of the streamlining package. It's related to instead of
having an applicant wanting to do something in a planned development going
back to the Planning Commission three times, having it reviewed by the Planning
Commission to a fairly specific level where there's site plans and, you know,
elevations and all that, and then delegating the very last review to the Planning
Director, that's really at the building permit stage. So you're not, you know,
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you're not really cutting the Planning Commission out of that, it's...we're down
to the ministerial part of issuing a building permit.
The second one related to off-street parking and loading, there's one that provides
some new definitions for parking, for instance, in Service Business Residential
zones where that was not defined before, that is now. The...what it also does is it
takes the...right now if...you have our little country towns and you have Lahaina.
You know, all the buildings are built very close together. Something very
desirable for the character of those towns, and what we have now is a new
business opens, they need a couple parking spaces based on their, the area of their
business. Right now, they have to go to the Planning Commission to get
permission to park somewhere else within 500 feet. What this would change,
instead of having to go to the Planning Commission, the Planning Director would
approve those, those parking stalls, and there's still requirements that they would
have to go to. But it, it... if you want to talk about saving time and getting
Certificates of Occupancy, those kinds of things, it's very helpful to the applicant.
Related to 19.04 Conditional Permits, what this does is allow the Planning
Director to approve certain amendments, non-substantive amendments to
conditional permits. Specifically, like I'm aware of some conditional permits that
maybe have a, you know, one guy is pickling eggplant. You know, well if he
started to wanted to do mangos, instead of coming back to the County Council so
he can start doing mangos, you know, we can handle those kinds of things. It's
not really substantive to the operation or not substantive to the scope, traffic, or
impacts to the area, but it, it certainly is helpful to the applicant in order to do this.
Also it would also take time extensions to...you know, somebody who's been
operating for five years or ten years already instead of waiting three or four years
to come back up to the Council and through the whole, you know, legislative
approval process, the Planning Director would then be able to say, you know,
nothing has changed, you know, why take the time of the Council, why take the
time of the Planning Commission? Just get that approved if nothing has changed.
The last one, Project District Ordinance, again it goes through...project districts
have multi-step approval processes starting with the County Council. Then
there's a Step I, Step II is with the Planning Commission. Step III, really again
we're at... we should be at an administerial approval stage where, you know, the
Planning Department reviews building permits anyway. We're already at that
stage. That's just...this bill is just designed to acknowledge that. Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Spence. I want to put it up to the Members. Do you
want to go through all four items or do you want to stop right here and then have
your questions for Mr. Spence? Any...
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think, Chair, I would recommend you stop at each
section. That way it's fresh -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --in our mind. To try to go back...
CHAIR COUCH: You got it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think that would be the appropriate...I would, I
would ask for that indulgence, sir.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Okay. If there, if there are no objections, I'll do it that way.
Okay. So does anybody have any questions for Mr. Spence?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I get one.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. I was kind of interested in the
number four in regards to project district processing regulation. I know we've
had a lot of problems in this County in regards to when we do project district one
approval and then we go to two, and we've had incidents in regards to building
heights...not building heights, but, you know, backfilling of properties. You
know, one area you had, like say, cannot build anything 32 feet or higher on grade
level and the other, the other, the other one is that 32 feet, you cannot go higher
than 32 feet on natural grade. In, in previous discussions that we had, you know,
the difference between the two. I know the ordinance had been changed prior to
or after, you know, we've given, we've given Project District II approvals to some
developments and, and now we're into all of this kind lawsuits. So can I have,
you know, some idea in regards to going forward, how do we handle those things?
I, I know there's a different...there's a new ordinance that say going forward
we'll be doing this. If you can provide some comments?
MR. SPENCE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Or give me your comments on -CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --that new law.
MR. SPENCE: Okay. Thank you, Councilmember Pontanilla. I know there's a lot in
the works regarding height and some of the other procedural matters. What I
-17-
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would like to do since staff is more familiar with the specifics of this ordinance, I
would defer to him to explain.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
MR. ALUETA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. For those who don't know me, I'm Joseph
Alueta. I'm the Administrative Planning Officer for the Planning Department.
The...with regards to project districts, the, the...again you're talking about two
different things, one is the project district which is in 19.45 and during...they
have three-step approval. The first step is the conceptual plan that is approved by
Council. You normally get your location, the densities as far as acreages about
where they're planning on putting the developments, and also the type of
densities, the potential densities. During the, the Phase II, right, they're going to
come in primarily with an...most of them they come in with an ordinance
and...that has the specific zonings. Now what's different about with a project
district that's unique relative to other projects on County of Maui is that they
basically create their own ordinance, I mean their own development standards,
and that's where you get these 4,000 square foot lots. So in the normal County of
Maui we have R-1, R-2 zoning, and you have your Apartment A-1, A-2. With
project district, they create their own Apartment District and they'll call it a
Multi-Family, MF, typical like Maui Lani or...and they'll call it...and they'll
come up with their own... what the lot size can be, their own height restriction.
Same thing with they'll come up with Single-Family, they'll have SF something
like SF-5 and they'll come up with lot sizes that are totally different than the
minimum lot sizes that we're more familiar with, with the County with, which is
in Title 19. And so that's...and they also come up with their own setbacks. And
so that's one of the unique things about a project district. That's why they, they
go through that process so they can...they get away from what is a
standard...instead of just doing a standard zoning to County standards, they create
their own standards.
They also create the Mixed Use Districts. The first, very first Mixed Use projects
were in Maui...I mean were primarily Maui Lani, where they have the concept of
having businesses on the ground floor and having apartments above it which is
actually an old concept but it's a new concept in Maui Lani again. Home, home
occupation, the, the concept that you recently amended a while back, last year,
which allows for home occupation which is different from home-based business
but home occupation. That whole concept was first...that definition or use was
actually adopted by Maui Lani, they had it in their development standards, and it
was unclear as to whether it applied to the rest of the ordinance. So we...through
the work with Councilmember Gladys Baisa, she had that amended in the, in the,
the County Code for the Residential Districts to have home occupation apply not
to just the project district but to also to the Residential District.
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Your question regarding height, now during the Phase II of a project district, you
do have more defined grading plans as well as elevations, typical elevations, and
that's where you get your height approval or what your grading approval was. I
know that there are some lawsuits so I'm not going to go into detail. All I know
is that although the, the project was granted certain, excuse me, certain
development standards as well as certain grading plans, prior to the amendment,
the court had ruled that the Maui Lani had to follow the new height definition
even though they had been issued project district approval, Phase II approval. So
but if I can go back to what this ordinance does is...or what we're proposing here
today is, is, is sort of a streamline of project districts which allow for
administrative approval on some level for project districts.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Alueta. And I think, you know,
by your providing us that detail in regard to project district approvals and the
different phases gives us a clearer understanding as far as what was and, you
know, what's going to be in the future. So thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Anybody else? Members? Yes, sir.
Mr. Hokama? Oh, sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Do voting Members.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, voting Members. Mr... Chair Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank, thank you, Mr. Couch. Mr. Alueta, just for
information purposes, how were the recommendations and the comments by the
various Planning Commissions incorporated into the bills? Because there were
quite a bit of 'em.
MR. ALUETA: We did, we did provide you in your, in your binder because of the
comments and I wanted to make sure that, you know, the .. . (clears throat).. .
excuse me, the Commissions' comments, you knew what they were talking about.
It's very hard to send you a transmittal letter with their comments -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Correct.
MR. ALUETA: --when they're saying, you know, move this or add this in a certain line.
So we did provide you with a document and we show where the, where each
specific commission commented and what they were trying to...some of the
commissions...at the time, the Director, we incorporated what we could. Again,
the whole concept of not only the streamlining bill but all of the bills that we
amend going forward is trying to make it easier for the general public, as well as
Staff, as well as this Council, to get permits through and to make it cleaner and to
have a standard consistency. And so wherever we can, we try to bring everything
-19-
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down so where we, where, where it's applicable. We try not to cut the public out
because again especially in the project districts there's still going to be a public
hearing at the Commission level and at the Council level for both Phase I and
Phase II. Phase III again it, it, it goes to the Department because that's your
building permit level. But sometimes they added... some of the Commissions
have different personalities. Some of them want more oversight over and so
they're kind of pushing in the opposition direction of where the Department was
going. And so again these were our bills that we were proposing, and so we
incorporated and we let you know what they said, but sometimes we did not
incorporate what the Planning Commission wanted. We felt...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. So in regards to the bills that we're looking at
today, is it, is it fair to say 50 percent of what we're looking at is really based on
the various Commission input and recommendations? Or are we still looking at
the larger part of this Department promoted?
MR. ALUETA: I think from the Administration side or where we incorporated the, the
Department or Commissions' comments were if you look on like...let's
see...with regards to project, I mean Step III, Step III approval for planned unit
developments, the Commission wanted to be notified. Currently, Step III had to
go back to the Commission even though they saw first Step I and Step II.
They...and Step III is basically building permit level, and they sort of wanted to
have review, they normally review that again. We felt that it should be consistent
because in project district approvals, building permits are approved by the
Department and not by the Commission. And it's, and so to be consistent we
wanted both of those types of permits to be finished off by the Planning
Depaitment. And, and the funny part is that all this time when we were operating
for years and years when I first joined the Department, when a planned unit
development came in and they got their Step III and they came in for building
permits, the Department was administratively approving them and they never
went back. And then it wasn't until later on that someone reread the Code and we
says...and we got an interpretation by our Corporation Counsel who says no,
technically the way it's written, it goes back to Commission. So we started doing
that and we found...and even the Commissions finds that that's kind of
cumbersome 'cause you're already at building permit level and it, it...and, and as
long as they're complying with their, their Phase mean their, their Step II,
they really didn't want to see...I mean literally we were taking rolls the size of
trees down there. And in some cases we had to...we were giving them, you
know, 40-page building permit documents each commissioner, and not only is the
cost and the waste of paper of plans, it was just...finally, you know, the
Commission, it was, they were saying hey, we don't really want to see this, we
only want to look at this, this, and this. And once we narrowed it down they kind
of began to realize that, you know, this...we've already seen this at Phase II, if
it's the same as what they have showed us then we don't want to see it again so.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Alueta. Thank you, Mr. Chair
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. By the way I'm sorry, Councilmember
Hokama has joined us, and welcome, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: You have some comments?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Questions, please. Thank you for letting me
participate, Chairman. If you'll allow me, please, I think the Planning Director
mentioned about...and I'm not sure if it was on the proposed first bill for an
ordinance, Mr. Spence, regarding plan development. 'Cause you brought up
about a, a approval where it goes back to the Planning Commission. I'm just
trying to get clear if you were inferring to the Board of Variances and Appeals
versus the Planning Commission on the parking stalls issue within that 500 feet
setback.
MR. SPENCE: Okay. Okay. Councilmember Hokama, are you referring to the plan
development or to the parking ordinance?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That's, that's what I wanted some clarification on
from you. Which one were you referring to when you made the statement about
the 500 feet radius on the parking and the Planning Commission review?
MR. SPENCE: Okay. That would be 19.36. That would be that second bill. It was bill
number...it doesn't have a bill number on my copy.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. I, I know which one you're referring to,
Mr. Director. Okay. Okay. Thank you for that. I mean I, I reviewed the
proposals, Mr. Chairman, and I can tell you some I'm very open to such as the
third proposal which is regarding certain administrative reviews of conditional
permits and approvals. I can tell you that the bill number four regarding to the
project districts, I'm not too comfortable about doing Phase I and Phase II
simultaneously. And if anything if a developer can do Phase II simultaneously
with Phase I, then they should be able to give Council all those specific details
that go into a Phase II review and approval. And I'm thinking then the Council
should be making...be able to make better decisions on more specific information
than some generic narrative that we've allowed in past project district ordinances.
And while I can tell you that, you know, 30 years ago when we did Project
District 1 and 2 which is Manele and Koele for Lanai, it was very detailed
ordinances. And I would agree with your Planner regarding the specifications,
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regarding to standards, and what would be allowed, what would not be allowed.
And I know as we've gotten into other areas of the County, particularly with this
island and project districts, it got more, I would call the word, globulous [sic].
It's a massive glob with, you know, things still need to be refined, defined. It
makes me uncomfortable that Councils in the past can give that kind of blank,
blank approval. So, so, Mr. Chair, my, my question now is for you if...I think the
Department, what I would like to know from the Department, Mr. Chairman, is,
you know, with all of this land use and zoning categories, is there still a need for
the planned unit development portion of the Code? 'Cause, you know, four years
ago, I was ready to propose that we delete that whole section.
CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh. Mr., Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Yes. Thank you, Councilmember Hokama. I have a tendency to agree
with you on the whole section of planned unit development. My only question is
as I started reviewing, as I started reviewing this proposed ordinance, I started
thinking about what, what are considered planned unit developments? I know
there's, you know, we have Puamana, we have at least portions of Wailea,
Kaanapali, portions of Kapalua. There's a planned development in Pukalani right
around the golf course, and my understanding is Kai Makani in north, northern
part of Kihei. My question is, is what things were allowed under the planned
development that were different than what would be normally allowed under the,
you know, the straight Multi-Family zoning or the straight Single-Family zoning?
And if we just removed the planned development, you know, where would that
leave those particular residences? You know, are things going to becoming
nonconforming, which I'm personally not in favor of creating nonconformities.
But the concept that you're speaking of, I'm in perfect agreement with. I mean it,
it seems to me there's, we're adding layers of processing onto things that
shouldn't need to be processed. I would also note that most of these are in the
SMA. I mean they're, they're already going through a huge permitting process,
and just to add one more on top of that, it's not accomplishing anything. So if
you would like, I can take a, a little closer look at the particulars and report back
to you.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I thank you, Mr. Director. And I think you'll be
receiving a letter from our office shortly regarding planned developments. So I
would appreciate your, your comments in the future. But, Mr. Chairman, you
know, regarding the, the basic premise of, of your Item 29, Streamlining. While I
appreciate the Department's and the Commissions' input regarding how to amend
the ordinances, I think each Member can testify to individuals or businesses
coming to each of us stating issues. And as I understand it from my perspective,
Mr. Chair, the issue is more in the permitting section, not the Council approval
section. It's in actually getting a building permit, electrical permit, water permit,
building permit, "whatever you call" permit that there tends to be a, a
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understanding from my part at least that it's in the administrative portion of the
process that gets hung up. And so my thing to Mr...the Director this, this
afternoon is to help us. It's one of the things that Mayor Arakawa and I have
talked about is so-called interdepartmental, intradepartmental policies that has not
gone through some type of Hawaii Administrative Procedures Act for rules and
regulations establishment or have a basis from the County Code which is an
ordinance-based policy that the Council adopts.
So the frustration, as I understand from many of our peers, our residents, our
businesses, is that I can come in today and then be told by an administrator I need
three more things to do before I can get a sign-off, but these three things are never
told to me or I haven't found out until I go to this meeting where I expected a
sign-off. So is this off-the-cuff, on-the-fly-of-a-wing type of interim policy for an
individual or is it for all similar applications? I think that's part of the problem is
how do we get some fair and consistent administration in a permitting process
within the departments? I think if we can get that from the Director and his
counterparts on how to improve the administrative process from the departments
and then what can Council do to support that type of efforts, I think would be
more meaningful than just look and blame an ordinance that we need to amend,
revise, or delete, Chairman. 'Cause that's not where I think the problem is. It's
the face-to-face meeting with the person who's going to sign off on the permit,
and I think that is maybe the subject that we should be more concerned about than
revising an ordinance. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Any other Members? Okay...oh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Hang on, Chair Couch. I'm looking at the...let's
see...the relating to off-street parking and loading, and I was sort of searching
through this list, different uses in regards to minimum parking ratio. Mine's more
about the loading zone type. I had some constituents concerned about loading up
at our Lahaina Civic Center, and so I wasn't sure, you know, where this plays into
this list of clubhouse or...I can't really find the section. But, you know, it can't
be your...you can't load off onto a walkway or there is no real designated loading
or unloading zone there. So I just kind of wanted to see what a facility of that sort
how does it fall into this particular...hi, Mr. Alueta's smiling there.
. (chuckles)..
MR. ALUETA: If I may, Mr. Chair, I'll take a stab at this one. Yeah, the Code...the
amendments that we're doing is, is with regards to the offsite parking approval
that currently goes before the Planning Commission. As, as my boss had
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indicated before, like when you have a new occupancy and someone does not
have adequate parking onsite but they're able to meet some off-site...they're able
to reach a private agreement between two party...two private entities and have
that approved by the Planning Department administratively. That's pretty typical,
especially like say in the Wailuku Industrial Park area where you may have a
higher-density use come in such as a restaurant or a bar and they, there's extra
stalls next door at one of the warehouses and they, they have those, a couple stalls
there designated for use by that, by that restaurant or bar to meet their parking
requirement, and that's where you have a higher-density use come in.
As far as the, the loading zone is, is under Page 6 in which people cannot use
the...loading spaces shall not be located on public streets or alleys or walkways.
Each loading space appropriately marked and provided. And then the
determination is to when someone needs as handled during the building permit
phase, and, so and so what...how, and how many stalls do you need...does it
trigger. But hopefully that answers your question or if you have any... if it's a
specific use that you have, maybe we can talk about that afterwards -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: --and we can see whether or not what the actual requirement would be.
Maybe between me and Mr. Goode over there we can figure out what your... for
your particular case.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. I'd like that very much. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Member Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Thank you, Chair. I particularly am excited about this
section in here about the conditional permits. You know having been involved
with them and also in Land Use Committee, I think this is a really great thing,
particularly for people that have been doing a really good job in administering and
running their permit and have no complaints from the neighbors and seem to be
complying with all of the conditions that were put on their permit. It would
certainly make life a lot easier for both the applicant and the operator as well as
the Council not to be tied up in this kind of ministerial thing. So I'm very
supportive of that. My question is, what is the likelihood of getting any of this
through soon?
CHAIR COUCH: Any of these processes?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Define "soon". We've got budget coming up.
-24-
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Well, I think some of them are really quite simple, some of them
may be more complicated and need more help. Maybe if we separated them and
took the easy ones, like maybe the conditional permit one seems pretty clear to
me. Could we kind of, you know, move the agenda, because, you know, I talk to
a lot of people and...who, who know my interest in this subject and they certainly
would, you know, it would be a great benefit to our community.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes. The Chair is open to splitting that up. I'd have to check with
Staff on how we officially do that, but it makes sense to do something like that.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Just a request.
CHAIR COUCH: Any other Members? Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Clarification question, Chairman, either for
Mr. Spence or the...regarding this proposal Ms. Baisa is referring to which is the
third one regarding two revisions relating to conditional permits, I may have a
wrong understanding. So maybe you can tell the Committee, should the applicant
for whatever reason disagree with the Director's decision, I'm assuming the
applicant has an appeal process that is allowed or...and if it is, does it go back to
the Commission or do we start all over and come back to Council on an appeal?
Let's say for whatever reason the Director chooses not to approve the extension
and the applicant does not agree and wishes to appeal the decision of the Director.
MR. SPENCE: Okay. Councilmember Hokama, I'm going to defer to Corp. Counsel on
this.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. HOPPER: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I don't see a, any new specifications put in here
for an approval process. Typically a decision of the Director would be appealable
to the Board of Variances and Appeals as that is a director decision. Now as the
Council...I mean it's your decision whether or not you even want to pass this or
not, and so you could decide to, you know, if, if you wanted, if the Director
denies it, it, it may have to go back to Council. So I can take another look at this
to have that clarified, but typically a director decision would go to the BVA. I
think you as Council could designate the various different processes, you know,
that's the whole point of having the review of the ordinances.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah. Well, I guess we'll look at our Chairman for
some, some guidance and recommendations in the, in the future regarding when
you're ready to consider passage of this proposal, Mr. Chair. But I, I think it's
something that we should have a clear understanding regarding the various
- 25 -
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aspects of the process, and so I just thought I would bring it up
regarding...because the ninth...the one chance of that hundredth applicants more
than likely will say I have a right to appeal and who do I appeal to?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yep.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank, thank you, Chairman.
MR. SPENCE: And, and, and just as, as a comment I would, I would agree there should
be an appeals process in place. We will just clarify for this, this Committee what
process that would be.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh. And, and...if I may please, Mr. Chairman,
yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Please, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah. To Director Spence, you know, I, you know, I,
I appreciate you are willing to work cooperatively with the Council. I would just
ask though that some of the things, as the Director, I would hope you would assist
all of us with is then once those appeals are either requested, a decision is made
by whoever becomes the final decision whether it be the Board of Variances or a
Planning Commission that if those things move forward in, in, in a sense that I'm
hoping, let's say to get an extension or whatnot, that if it is then a required
transmittal from the Board or the Department to get a final sign-off on a building
permit or, or occupancy approval that that be done very timely, and if you want
time deadlines in the legislation, I'll be happy to consider it. Because part of the
other half of the issue regarding streamlining is the follow-up from the
departments again to send the proper documentation so the applicant can get that
final sign-off on a permit application, Mr. Chairman. And so I, I just wish to ask
the Director for his support and recommendations on how we can deal with those
issues on a timely reporting back of a decision made by the approving authority.
Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I apologize, Member Hokama, I did reread the
ordinance. At the very end of the ordinance, it actually does state if the
application for a time extension does not qualify for review and approval by the
Planning Director, the application for time extension shall be processed in the
same manner as the original application. So there actually is...well, I think you
perhaps could designate the BVA. It looks like this proposal says that if, if the
Director doesn't approve the time extension, it would have to come to the Council
for an amendment, and I think that that would be the same process for an
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amendment. So while I think 99 percent of director decisions do go to the Board
of Variances and Appeals for an appeal, it looks like this is a case, since the
original permit is granted by the Council, that, that it actually would come back to
Council. Basically, the Director would refuse to amend the permit and the person
would then have to go and request that the Council do so.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any other questions? All right, without
objection, I'd like to defer this item until we can get a full day on this.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION: DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So we'll defer this one. Members, anybody need a break? If
not, we'll push...all right. We'll break for say ten minutes, ten minutes to 3:00.
. (gavel)..

RECESS:

2:43 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:56 p.m.

CHAIR COUCH: . . .(gavel). . . All right. We're back into session, January 31 st
Planning Committee meeting.
We're going to go to item number two which is PC-14, Special Management Area
Permit Compliance. Mr. Spence?

ITEM NO. 14: SPECIAL MANAGEMENT AREA PERMIT COMPLIANCE
(C.C. No. 09-235)

MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. This was, I believe, initiated by former
Councilmember Johnson really as a...this is my understanding of it, the, the
history, and I was not involved with the Committee at that time. The...a couple
of members of the public came to her office and noted that certain SMA,
conditions on certain SMA permits were not being followed, and it raised the
question of what happens with...when developers or...and I use the word
developer broadly because we issue or the Commission issues SMA permits for a
broad variety of things: public works, public facilities, et cetera. What happens
when these conditions are not followed, what are the repercussions, and what
enforcement powers are involved with those things? The...I can outline for the,
for the Committee Members what we have, we currently have for enforcement
and what we are proposing for enforcement. The...as the, the Council is aware,
the SMA permits are granted, are reviewed and granted by the Maui Planning
-27-

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

January 31, 2011

Commission or also the Lanai and Molokai Planning Commissions. Enforcement
right now is with the Planning Department. What we do, when the Planning
Commission issues a permit, there's a list of conditions. There's under those
conditions there are two reports required. First, is a preliminary compliance
report where an applicant says we are going to comply with all these conditions in
this manner. In some cases, you know, there may be say a noise permit or
something else required before grading permits or building permits are issued.
Once all those things are taken care of, the applicant goes ahead and constructs
the project, and before occupancy whether it's a CO or the sale of units or other
things like that, the Planning Department reviews a final compliance report. We
make sure they put in all of their drainage improvements, the, the homes are built
to the representations to the Planning Commission, certain bonds have been, you
know, filed, there've been fees paid for parks, for, you know, the State school
fees. All those things are all in order and then we can finally sign-off on it.
So there is quite a lengthy process after the SMA permit is, is issued, where we
get disagreements and particularly some things that are going on right now on the
West Side is some issues have been raised with regards, I think, to Olowalu. I
have no knowledge of the particulars of this. Planning Commission is going to go
out and take a look. I understand there is litigation going on which is kind of
remarkable since the, the gentleman's home was built under the SMA permit that
he's challenging, so rather interesting. But we do check very carefully what, you
know, how an applicant is complying with the permits. So we will, you know,
continue to do so. Any other information that is requested by, you know, this
Committee, happy to report on that.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Spence. Members, any comments or questions for
Mr. Spence? Hearing none...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, yes. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. You know, as I read the PC-14, one
thing came to my mind and I think one of the testifiers had come out in regards to
the minor SMA which is at $125,000 at this time. What is your thoughts about,
you know, increasing the $125,000 to maybe $300,000?
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. In response to Councilmember Pontanilla's
question, the $125,000 is set by State law in Chapter 205A of Hawaii Revised
Statutes. We are currently supporting an increase of that 125 to 250, 300, and
there has been a bill introduced in this Legislature, for this Legislature to 500,000.
And I would note that the, the 125,000, it's an artificially low number. It
has...that has not changed in a decade. So as building in...the idea was for the
-28-
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SMA is to protect nearshore waters, the environment, coastal recreation, view
sheds, cultural resources. And so at that time, I would imagine the Legislature
said...it started out at like 45,000, went to 90, and then up to 125, and then it
stayed at 125 for over a decade. So in that, in this last decade, we have a lot of
other permitting requirements that enhance coastal management and runoff and
pollution and the like. So that 125,000 now is just becoming a block to somebody
building a home or doing public works improvements. You know, it just, it's just
a...you can basically do nothing for 125 grand anymore.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you for the response. And
like you, I understand that there is a bill in State Legislature right now that's
going through, anyway, in regards to increasing the limit from 125 to what,
whatever is being considered, maybe up to 300,000. Thank you. Thank you,
Chairman.
MR. SPENCE: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Councilmember Pontanilla. Anybody else? I do have one
question for Mr. Spence. We discussed a little bit about enforceability and
waiting for some "order to show cause" rules to come through. Is that still...can
you explain that a little bit?
MR. SPENCE: Yes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We, we have proposed rules right now
before the Planning Commission for order to show cause. Basically, it's a
procedure that the general public could take if, if say a resident believes that a
developer is not following a, a condition of his permit, he would come to the
Department, say hey, you know, have you guys investigated this? We would look
into that, there would be other requirements that this person would have to fulfill,
but then they could basically appeal. Once he goes through, he or she goes
through those requirements they could go to the Planning Commission and say,
you know, commissioners, we're not getting satisfaction, there's...we believe
these violations exist, would you please look at this? And the, the consequences
are, are pretty severe. If they go through, all the way through the appeal process,
the SMA permit could be revoked, there could be additional fines, there's a lot of
things that could happen with this. So these are being heard in front of the
Planning Commission right now. Does that answer the question?
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Does that bring up any more questions for the Members?
Okay. Oh yes, Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you very much. Mr. Director, can
you share with the Committee this afternoon whether or not, you know, with this
coastal zone management, you know, each, each county has approached it slightly
different. City and County of Honolulu chooses to retain it within the venue of
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the Council, City Council for final approvals. We have gone the, the Planning
Commission route or method for final approvals. Is there other things that you
may have reviewed that you could give us comment this afternoon about how to
approach this type of conditions and compliance requirements? 'Cause I don't
know if, you know, with the City, if you're aware of how the City of Honolulu
does it. You know, I haven't heard of issues from their SMA process or from the
Big Island, so I'm just wondering if, if what they're doing is something we should
review and consider as, as part of our due diligence?
MR. SPENCE: I think I'm trying to...are, are you referring to more of a comprehensive
review of our SMA rules and how we enforce when we issue permits or...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, let me just, you know, maybe backtrack a little,
Mr. Director -MR. SPENCE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --and say that my understanding of this permit is, is
like a complete driven thing regarding valuation of whether or not it exceeded a
minor or should be a major SMA permit. So one was verification of valuations or
how do we, how do you and your Department verify what is submitted as a fair
valuation so that it can qualify and get not the preferred treatment but a different
method of review as a minor permit versus a regular full-blownout SMA review
issue? So I'm just trying to get a sense from you and your Department of whether
or not there's things that you may have thought about that we're not fully aware
of, as well as what your sister departments do throughout the State.
MR. SPENCE: I note that you, you do...as, as you point out, there are great differences
between the different counties and how they review SMA permits. Part of what
triggers Special Management Area permits is the, the definitions in State law of
what is a, what is a development and what is not a development. So you have,
you know, subdivision and building of homes or apartments--of course those
things are considered developments--placement of solid materials, et cetera. And
there are a number of things that are not developments: farming, the, the
construction of a single-family residence unless it has larger impacts. What our
rules say is any action in the SMA. That's why we review virtually everything in
order to make a determination of whether something is a development or not, or if
there are cumulative impacts. We will be looking at those rules, we'll be looking
at, you know, looking at our rules, looking at our review processes, recent court
orders or not so recent, and we're going to be revamping a lot of our SMA
permits, permitting. We do note some things get through that should receive
more strict scrutiny, other things that could have no effect on the coastal zone,
you know, are requiring quite extensive lengthy review, and we're trying to
resolve those things. I hope that...that was the vague, long answer.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I, I, I -MR. SPENCE: . . .(Chuckles). . .
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --I appreciate that because it's, I know it's not an easy
question. But, but one last question, Chairman, please.
CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, we've come as a policymaking body to
recognize the uniqueness of each sister island -CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --and so we've done things our County's way, not
necessarily what other jurisdictions or our sister counties do. But one thing I did
want to ask is that from a Department administrative perspective, are there things
that as Councilors we need to know? Because, you know, while we administering
the coastal zone management, SMA Federal law from this County, because we
have allowed the commissions to now become the final authority on, on, on
accepting or denial, we have each commission with their own set of rules. And
each commission, in my point of view, has chosen a different course on the road
of how to review certain or accept certain things. I'm just concerned that we have
three sets of standards for the, for one thing -MR. SPENCE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --and is this something that hinders us or helps us
from, from a Departmental perspective? And is there recommendations on how
we can try to make it fair if anything, more balanced if anything to all parties
involved including the public review process?
MR. SPENCE: That's a question I think about every day.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter).. .
MR. SPENCE: And, and having been a Staff Planner and going to the Friendly Isle and,
you know, reviewing projects with the Molokai Planning Commission as well as,
you know, Maui Planning Commission, I, I don't think I can say I've been to
Lanai for SMA permits. But yes, the, the different rules do reflect the different
personalities of each island, and I, I really appreciate those differences. At the
same time, we...I, I think as...I think it's human nature, in a lot of cases, to want
to control what is going on. You know, so Maui Planning Commission does not
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review carports or building a lanai onto a house. Molokai Planning Commission
reviews SMA exemptions, things that are statutorily exempt. I think it would
make it easier...and, and a lot of, a lot of times the permitting process is so
difficult people omit that process, because of...it's just so difficult to get through
and there's so much preparation of documents and whatnot. So you have a lot of
things that are built without permits. So, you know, you try to look at a balance
of meeting the needs of the community for review and then, you know, meeting
the needs of the landowner, particularly the small landowner, to get, you know, to
add on to, you know, that extra bedroom or whatever the case may be. You
know, do it expeditiously so he is full...he or she is fully covered under the law
and under the SMA rules. You know, it's, it's quite a balancing act. But, and
when I talk about streamlining, having represented, you know, many small
landowners before the Planning Commission or just in the...with the Planning
Department, you know, I'm, I appreciate the difficulty of the permitting process,
all the while recognizing the intent of the law and recognizing the intent of the
various Planning Commissions. So it'll be a balancing act but we're, you know,
looking to thread that needle. So and I also before I, I, I quit, I, I recognized that
was also a non-answer. You know, there are no definite answers at this point, but,
but we are paying very close attention to trying to make this better for all the
parties.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well I, I, I don't call it a non-answer, Mr. Director. I
call it an answer that shows some experience behind it.
MR. SPENCE: . . . (Chuckles).. .
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But more than -MR. SPENCE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --anything else I think it also recognizes how each
island has approached planning -MR. SPENCE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --from their own unique perspective whether it be
control or, or whatever terms, you know, we might throw in this discussion this
afternoon. I would say it's about community empowerment and, you know,
exercising the, the level of, of authority to have some control over their own
destiny, per se, if we could use that phrase this afternoon. But I appreciate that at
least that you and the Department recognize that it can be challenging when we
have like almost three set of rules for the same thing.
MR. SPENCE: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And that's why I...we'll be looking at Corp. Counsel
to make sure that, you know, we stay within the boundaries of something
defensible that has legal standing and can be defended with, you know, verified
facts and come to the same conclusion that the law allows us to reach. Thank
you, Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Mr. Alueta, you had comment?
MR. ALUETA: I just wanted to follow up with a couple things. One is that valuation
is...if the Department is unable to determine valuation, we work with the
assistance of the Department of Public Works to determine the valuation on the
construction value for the improvements. There are two bills going before
Council...before the, the Leg, one is for an amendment to $250,000 which has
been proposed for the last ten years and has failed to pass. I will not be betting
one way or another.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter).. .
MR. ALUETA: There's also another bill for, to raise it to half a million dollars, and just,
yes, there are differences. Working with Corporation Counsel, the Department
has tried to make sure that each of the rules are consistent, not only for the sake of
staff sanity -COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter).. .
MR. ALUETA: --but also large, large developers and consultants who do projects on
multiple islands, so they have, there is some form of consistency between each
one. The primary difference between Maui and Oahu has to do with one, Oahu is
obviously a major urbanized area; secondly, their size and scope of the SMA
boundaries are significantly less than the Department...than, than Maui County.
The biggest issue that could happen with Maui is either...is...and which we have
looked at is the amendments to the Special Management Area boundaries with our
maps. As you know it, in Kihei, Makena, it goes all the way to Piilani Highway.
Again, if it was really the true intent, maybe those boundaries should be
somewhere down, you know, further makai, maybe South Kihei Road.
And again some of those rules have changed quite a bit, because since the
adoption of the Coastal Zone Management program other departments have come
up to speed, primarily Department of Public Works with regards to the Grading
Ordinance, with regards...and limitations on grading of sand dunes. So that has
helped dramatically in, in preserving some of our coastal areas.
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Moving, as you talked about the County Council having the authority with
regards to SMA, there...obviously that would be going in the opposite direction.
I think in some aspects with streamlining process moving up, but also by moving
it to the Council it takes away the intervention process, because you cannot
intervene on a legislative process if you move it to the Leg. Whereas at the
current, you do have more of a good and bad of the intervention, but you do allow
a more public...and the concern of the public to be ferreted out during a
quasi-judicial process. And so that would be...although it bogs down some
development, it does...has its pros and cons, and so that's one of the significant
differences between us and Oahu as far as the SMA goes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Alueta. Any other comments? All right. If there are
no objections, I'd like to defer this item until we can get the "order to show
cause" rules in.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION: DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Great. All right, item number three, Members, PC-15, Solar
Energy Facilities as Permitted Uses in the Agricultural Zoning District.
Mr. Spence?

ITEM NO. 15: SOLAR ENERGY FACILITIES AS PERMITTED USES IN THE
AGRICULTURAL ZONING DISTRICT (C.C. No. 09-247)
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Of all the things that are on the agenda today,
this is the one I have least...I am the least familiar with, and have been the least
involved with as far as providing comments. You know, I've been involved with
the legislative process before, and this is one I have not reviewed and have not
provided this Committee with anything on. So I would defer this one to my Staff
Planner, Joseph Alueta.
MR. ALUETA: Thank you, Mr. Chair and boss. Again, this was a... started out as a
resolution from the County Council. I believe Councilmember, Mr. Victorino
introduced it, and it was trans . . . clears throat). . . excuse me, it was transmitted
down to the three Planning Commissions. As you know, any amendments to Title
19, by Charter, require the review and comment by all three Planning
Commissions with this. This...the bill mirrors State legislation which allowed for
solar facilities within the State Agricultural District for D through, I believe, C
lands, and limited the...limited it for A and B as far...category as not A&B
properties but A and B lands.
(
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . (Chuckles).. .
MR. ALUETA: Just to be clear. However, it does not...my, my reading of the bill on
the State legislative side, it does not prohibit a solar agricultural facility on A and
B. It just means that they would have to get a State Special Use Permit pursuant
to 205-6 of HRS. So it doesn't limit it. It just means you'd have to meet higher
standards.
It did... we did transmit this bill to all three Planning Commissions. They did
review this back in '09. Maui Planning Commission, they deliberated over this
bill for, you know, the good part of the day. They did recommend approval of the
bill, and they felt that the Council should however discuss...consider some type
of threshold on acreage as well as height, and if exceeded, should require a public
hearing on it. And that was their, their primary concern was that...and they did
not go about...because again this was your bill. They did not go about and set
one. They just felt there should be something out there, and as you can see, from
the difference...from the comments from Public Works, there is concern over
possible reflection depending on where the location of this. That if you create
a... solar panels for the most part can reflect in the sunlight, and if you do have a
high concentration, say on the slopes of Haleakala or someplace, they could
be...create hazards for driving motorists depending on their orientation of the
panels.
Molokai, again, similar concerns. They did not feel it should be an outright
permitted use and rather special use for solar facilities and should be added as an
accessory use within 19.30A which are...have already...we are...I believe we
already amended the Agricultural District to allow for minor utility facilities
which we have already defined as being less than 50 percent of the ones being
consumed. So if you do have an active farm and you, you're using energy or have
a mill and you put a solar facility on your agricultural property, we would
consider it to be an accessory to your facility already. So by that virtue, it would
be allowed under the County ordinance as it stands. If you wanted to do
something more on a commercial basis where your primary purpose of putting up
the solar facility is not for consumption with a secondary purpose of selling it, but
the primary purpose is for selling of, of solar energy, then you would need a
Special Use Permit.
Lanai which is probably...is one of the few islands that actually has a significant
solar facility did list five concerns, and they're in my transmittal letter August 20,
2009. And one is that they, that it, that it opposes DLNR comments regarding
rezoning this type of use in the Ag District. Some of the, one of the agency
comments felt that it should be rezoned to some type of Industrial, Commercial.
Obviously, we're not too keen on spot zoning in the middle of the Ag District.
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They...that...a County Special Use Permit should be required, and that would be
again through Planning Commission. County Council...that if the County
Council opposes requiring County Special Use, it should be required for projects
of 15 acres or more. So they said, they threw out a threshold number. They felt
that there should be some type of rate reduction for the host communities in which
these facilities are located. And in my... in going to a lot of these renewable
energy conferences for the County, especially with cogeneration or net metering
facilities, you'd normally don't see a reduction, in fact it's the opposite, people
pay higher rates in areas where renewable energy is located. The reason for that,
especially in Europe, is that you get back most of that money. Instead of going
outside, being sent away to United Arab Emirates or Saudi Arabia or to the local
distributor, that money stays local in, in town, and so your economic benefits that
you get from that money re-circulating in your economy outweighs that increase
in utility rates.
D...five is that the unique soil land...if you look on Lanai and, and if...and I
encourage you to also look at a Ag category map that the University of Hawaii
has done for all three islands. If you...they have two ratings. A lot of them are
A...I mean even though they may be D or E, as in the case of Lanai, as soon as
you add water, they become A and B category lands. And, you know, as the
Water Department likes to say, with water all things bring [sic] life, so you gotta,
you gotta understand that. So it's, it's not just as simple as saying it's A and B
that you're restricting it to, so they, they wanted you to encourage and I also
encourage you to look at those categories when you deliberate this in the future.
Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Alueta.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Members? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Thank you. And, and thank you,
Mr. Alueta, for bringing up those points, because that was something very
important in reviewing both the Lanai and Molokai meetings which were quite
extensive. They covered a lot. You know 'cause you were a part of 'ern. I was
like seeing him all over the place. But they were quite extensive, you know, in
their detailing and their concern that, you know, as a testifier has, had brought up,
I mean I have A land or my land is considered A in the Agricultural zoning, and
that he would like to have panels and at the same time allow goats and others to
utilize it. And again, thank you for pointing out that it was not a restricted use but
a special management use that has to be applied for--right?--a special land use, I
should say. So the whole purpose behind of this is we are moving very rapidly in
that direction, and much of the lands in, in Maui County that could be used are
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considered Ag. Now I mean it's not going...it's going to be pretty hard to build
solar panels in the middle of Kahului at the parks and all that, right? I mean
you're going to take up park space? No. So it's going to end up in Ag land, and
so that's what this whole proposal was done back in 2008 when this was first
brought in. You know, I, I wanted to make sure that this got the attention. So we
had to wait for all the Commissions and the former Chair Mr. Hokama had
recommended that, we sent it out, and now we got back the results. It's been a
little long since much of these meetings were done back in February of 2009. I
mean, you know, that's like, you know, long time to get back to us, but I guess
process is what process is, except Will said that the process will move a little
quicker. Right, Will?
MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm putting Will on the spot again, you know.
Thank you, Will. But bottom line in all of this, Mr. Chair, is there's more work
that needs to be done. But I strongly encourage my colleagues to really look at
this, because this is something that with their recommendations we can
incorporate some changes, and I think something that we could bring forward and,
and, and make Maui a leading, a leader in that area. We have probably one of the
best solar resource islands, you know, as we well know, and so why not take
advantage of it, you know. We already got our wind going. Now solar is our next
big area of concentration. I think there's a lot of other areas we can for renewable
energy, Ag, planning, and all that stuff. But, Will, I would hope we could move
on this as soon as possible. So if you want to comment, Mr. Spence, I would
appreciate it. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Mr. Spence, the, the same question that I kind of have is where
are we on this? Is the bill waiting for more amendments from you?
MR. ALUETA: The bill has been transmitted and it currently sits in this Committee, so
it's up to the Council if they want to pass it out, approve it, amend it or do...it's
your bill.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, if I may?
CHAIR COUCH: Please.
MR. SPENCE: I think this is going to be important to pass some legislation for solar
facilities. If...you know, I know we have State mandates to reach. I know that
it's just desirable by probably most of this County to get off the dependency of
imported oil. So, you know, we, we do need to, we do need to proceed with some
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kind of legislation with regard to solar facilities. I think all of the alternative
energy technologies that are in front of us, we need to provide for flexibility in
incorporating those into our County. So we will look forward to working closely
with this Committee and with the Council to pass legislation in favor of this.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Please.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: One more, one more question. Would you be in
support of, of incentives so that the private sector, who a lot of the tax credits and
all that will go towards, but there are other incentives that the County could look
into. Would you be supportive of that idea of putting some incentives so that we
can move this a lot quicker?
MR. SPENCE: I would be in favor of I believe there would be a number of legal
questions on what incentives we could provide, but yes I, I would think that
would be a very good idea. Incentives are important. You know, we tend to
regulate so much and restrict and review and all those things. We need to provide
the carrots as well, give an incentive for these things to go forward.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Spence. And,
Mr. Chair, I look forward to this being brought forward, and I will ask your
indulgence and maybe sit down and work closely getting this, this out. Because
it's been sitting, as you can see, for a number of years -CHAIR COUCH: For a while.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --already, and I'd like to see this moved out. I
think many of the other colleagues I would hope share the same sentiment as I do.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Any other Members?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Question.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I think part of the due diligence, Mr. Chairman, I
would ask is how Real Property Tax Division views these type of facilities. What
if any impact on valuation does the improvements such as the cell structures and
whatnot, how it is viewed. And I'm hoping that we have some kind of consistent
policy as we move forward to potential concerns and issues regarding the wind
farms on our, our sister islands and has moved forward. I would like to at least be
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informed whether or not the County through its agencies has some type of due
diligence or financial review particularly under the real property tax component.
And again, Mr. Chairman, you know, I understand DLNR's thing. Their thing
was that if it is only used for a electrical generation thing and not have any
association or, or accessory use tied to an agricultural thing, that was my
understanding why they would then say maybe you should look at Commercial or
Industrialized land classification, zoning classification. If there is still some sense
tied to agriculture, as I understand DLNR's comments, that they wouldn't be
objective to having it remain that Agricultural designation. But, but I can ask
the...tell you this afternoon, Mr. Chairman and Committee Members, that I think
one of the best things that we can look to strengthen this thing is to ensure
especially for our sister islands, Mr. Chair, that they gotta...there must be some
type of community benefit.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We are the two sister islands with the highest utility
bills and rates. It's been verified in the media--just what?--yesterday or today.
And so I would be hoping that part of not only meeting someone's State mandate
that it becomes more of a smart option, because it makes sense also financially
and that the impacted communities get those benefits firsthand. You know, we
just got a brand-new, big Federal grant, almost $2 million to do storage with their
alternative energy type of program. I don't know why we're not looking at
getting those dollars in Maui County to do our requirements and to support our
ability to expand alternative energy. So I thank you for this opportunity,
Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Members? Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. Hokama brings out a very good
point in regards to, you know, what's good for the community. I, I visited several
plants on the mainland and each plant that I went to, the giving back was
tremendous. I know on the island of Molokai, they're looking at, you know, what
that owner can provide to the, to Lanai City. What is being proposed is, you
know, in my opinion, is so small compared to the ones that I saw on the mainland
where they really took care of the community. So as we move forward in, in
creating, you know, having companies come over here to provide that alternate
energy, you know, I agree with Mr. Hokama that the giving back to the
community is a big component. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members? All right. Without any
objection, I'd like to defer this item to the next meeting, and I would like to work
on that at our next meeting.
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COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION: DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. We will defer this item to the next meeting.
Finally and we're almost done, guys, item number four is PC-27 referring to
Residential Districts. That's a very broad term, and I'd like Mr. Spence and
Mr. Alueta to kind of really give us a good idea of what this bill is. Mr. Spence?
ITEM NO. 27: RESIDENTIAL DISTRICTS (C.C. No. 10-210)
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Committee Members. This is a fairly
substantive rewrite of our Residential Districts in Maui County Code, provides a
number of different definitions, revises things such as the setbacks. The, I think
probably, probably changing the, the lot coverage and also definitions for
"home-based businesses" are going to be two of the, the primary things in this
bill. You've heard testimony and I, I bring this up because I, I share some of the
concerns that of unintended consequences if we start putting floor area ratios on
the Residential Districts, and what... are we creating nonconformities? I am, I
am...having dealt with so many of these on the private side, I am not in favor of
making people's homes nonconforming. That is I, I just have a fundamental
problem with that. You've heard from the architects who deal with us everyday
who say, you know, there's better ways to do this. I would be happy to work with
them as far as coming up with reasonable revisions and, you know, still providing
for people to build residences, to accommodate their homes. You know, this is
Maui County. You know, this is Hawaii. We have multi generations, you know,
for, for a number of reasons, not just affordability but for a number of reasons
why you would want to incorporate different generations and larger household
sizes within a residence. I think we should be accommodating to those
differences and those cultures. A home-based business, we will look closer, a
little closer with that, and we're happy to work with this Committee to come out
with some reasonable definitions and accommodations for people working out of
their homes. And I think now all that said, Mr. Alueta can provide you with a
more specific overview of the, the different changes and what the different
Planning Commissions had to say through the process.
MR. ALUETA: Thank you, boss and Mr. Chair. Sorry, sorry, Will. .. . (chuckles)..
This, this bill was... started out as, as part of our ongoing effort to basically
rewrite all of Title 19. We're going chapter by chapter, and you have passed
through several of 'em, starting with 19.02, the Interim District, we redid it. And
we have gone methodically step-by-step and we tried to provide consistency
throughout, and one of the main consistencies that we're trying to do is, you
know, we want to have a standard architecture or outline for every chapter. And
-40-
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that is what can you do, what's the purpose and intent of the whole bill, what can
you do...what's considered accessory to what you can do, what are...what uses
require a Special Use Permit, and then how big, how wide, how high can I build
it, and that's consistent throughout this Code that we're trying to do. Next thing
you do is, as I said and you will hear me always say is that I do not like word
math problems. I don't like Train A's heading east from L.A. 45 miles an hour,
Train B leaving Chicago headed west, where do they intersect? I, I want clean
math problems or in boxes, so we tried to just outline what you can do. We use a
table format to show what you can do. We use a table format to say how big, how
wide, how high, and any special category. So we're trying to make it very user
friendly and have a standard format throughout the Code, and that's how this
whole bill started. Okay.
At the same time this bill...and at the same time we're trying to consolidate, you
have R-1, R-2, and R-3 Districts which is in Title 19, I think Title 19, probably
19.09. And then you have the R-0 lot line which was another type of Residential
zoning that was added on later on, but it wasn't consolidated within the same
district. This, what this does is it consolidates everything into one ordinance, so
and that's why we created the table format to show your R-0, R-1, R-2, and R-3.
We're also trying to deal with some of the complaints that we had and, and clarity
within the thing. One of them was some of the accessory uses, so we tried to
clear up that, you know, within the setback, you can have a trash enclosure, a
porte cochere or, you know, what is considered standard accessory uses and
structures within the Residential District.
Garage sales, as you know, they're pretty...most people, 99 percent of the people
have garage sales maybe once, twice a year if they're lucky, if they have a garage,
and if they're lucky and they can actually put their car in a garage, they try to
have a garage sale sooner. However, there are those that we have had...who have
garage sales and they have a permanent sign up that says Monday, Wednesday,
Friday, Saturday. Okay. You can go down Puunene Avenue. That used to be up
there for years and years. You also have...and so what we're trying to do is we
want to make it easier for...to...for the people to know and the neighbors to know
when you can but also for the enforcement, because we do get complaints about
these perpetual garage sales.
Adding energy systems, we talked about that. In the effort to go green, we're
trying to make it clear that you can have photovoltaic systems and a solar water
heater or whatever, and those are considered accessory uses, and you can actually
net meter and sell back. And there's a...it's called...there's an existing definition
called energy systems, small-scale, and we've already... so that allows it to be
done as an accessory to a house. It doesn't mean that you can go into a
Residential District and buy a vacant lot in Maui Lani and cover it with solar
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panels, but if you have a house and you want to put as much solar panels up, you
can do it as an accessory use.
Some of the controversial items that may have come up was freestanding
antennas. We're also allowing some antennas in there as well as wind turbines.
Roof-mounted antennas are...roof-mounted wind turbines are becoming popular,
so we wanted to allow for that. But some people want to have a tower or a
freestanding tower. We set up an, we set up a development standard in which you
can do a freestanding tower. We've set a height limit of, I believe, 50 feet in here,
as well as setback requirement. And what we call that is...and many jurisdictions
have this, it's called the fall zone, so you can have it... so people can feel safe so,
you know, you're not on a small lot and you have a 50 foot tower. We want to
know if there is, if there is a catastrophic failure in it that your neighbors are
going to be safe.
New concept or a semi-new concept was that you heard some people talk about
which was setbacks, but the access yard line, all roadway which is currently if you
have a front yard--that's normally your set...where your driveway is--you have a
15 foot setback for the house. In the R...R-0 District, you have what they call
access yard, so if you front any side of a road you have 15 feet setback from... so
if you're on a corner lot you have to set 15 feet back. We felt that was kind of a
standard so we carried that over to the County to all of the districts, not just the
R-0. So that was an existing standard that was only applied to R-0. We felt it was
a good one and we added it to R-1, R-2, R-3.
The other...another concept that was added is the 40 percent lot coverage, okay.
R-0 had some kind of a, a bunch of really confusing calculations on how to get to
your...what they wanted, they had other sizes. So we, we felt just a lot coverage
would cover it. Many jurisdictions around the country not only have lot coverage
but have FARs applied to the Residential District. We didn't want to go that far.
We felt lot coverage was a lot. We provided you with some samples. We
understand the AIA's concern and you guys can debate this as to the merits of it.
With regards to how it would restrict the, the development of certain lots, on
Exhibit 11 of our staff report, we did a...we showed you a comparison of what
people would potentially have. And if you had a, a 6,000 square foot lot, you
would have a lot coverage of 2,400 square feet. So that means on a 6,000 square
foot you would build two...you would still be able to build a 2,400 square foot
single-story house, and you would go up to 4,800 square feet, okay. We also did
it down to like a 3,000 square foot lot, and we came out to like you would still be,
get a 1,200 square foot house, okay. So that's, that's still a good size house given
the fact that you have only a 3,000 square foot lot. So I mean so it's...we...it, it,
it kind of doesn't jive with me when the architects say it's going to really limit
these single story, because the size of the houses that you're still able to build is,
is...I would consider it a significant, but again that's something for you to debate
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on, on the merits of that argument. Where these come into play is like...and as, if
you'll note in the minutes, the real estate agents of Maui, Dave DeLeon testified
in favor of that, because if you go to some other communities such as in
Manhattan Beach, you have this...or even or any small communities...what you
had was people who had small lots or...and, and all the houses were built to scale,
you had people consolidating lots and building mega-mansions, and the character
of that neighborhood changed dramatically. And so I think that this helps
preserve some of the character in our areas by limiting on the, on the lot. Not too
much, but it, it, it does help.
Another area that we tried to add to was in a loophole on the Residential District
is currently the height limit is 30 feet. Technically, you can build a 30-foot high
wall on your boundary. We, we're, we're putting a standard in on, on, on certain
structures within the setback area and limiting it to eight feet. We feel this has
two, two uses. One is that it, I think it helps, it closes a loophole that currently
exists, and at the same time, you had some issues with, you know, the, the fill
and...at, at Puamana Street on, in, in Maui Lani. It doesn't necessarily apply to
project districts, it applies only to Residential Districts, but it would, it would help
in that aspects by limiting the, the wall height that someone whether it be a
retaining wall or I think...I mean right on the property line.
And so, but the biggest I guess where majority of the time that the Council has
spent on this, in the last meeting, we spent all of the issue discussing on
home-based business. And I'll tell you that commissions hardly spent any time
on it, okay, and the reason is, is that home-based business was added on very, at
the very end and we didn't have any agency comments on it. So it was a
noncontroversial issue. It was only after we went through the commissions, we
got agency comments on it, because it was, it was already, it was added on at the
last minute, that we realized that there is some comments from both Fire
Department, Water Department, Public Works, and the Taxation Office with
regards to home-based businesses. And therefore, we felt that the most prudent
thing was to move it to what we consider a County Special Use Permit.
Now again there's confusion over home occupation, home-based business. Home
occupation has its standard, it was passed, and it is an allowed use within the
Residential District. Home-based businesses, under the current law as it stands
today, for the most you need to get a Conditional Permit from the County
Council. What we did was we made up a definition of what we said was
home-based business, we set up those certain limitations, and we said if you meet
these certain limitations instead of going to Council you go to the Planning
Commission. It's a lot simpler. We felt, we felt it was a streamline...at least it
was a streamlining. If you don't meet this category of a home-based I mean you
would still be able to, you would still go back to the, the way it is now, you would
go to Council. Again just like with the home-based business, we sort of...home
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occupations, we pulled out what we thought was really basic. We said, okay, if
you meet this definition of a home occupation, you're allowed outright. If you
have, if you exceed that and you meet, you meet...and you fall into the
home-based business category, right, which would be employees, having an
employee that, that do not live on the property, you have visitors or clients come
directly to it. Then you need...if you have, if you meet that, then you need to
have a County Special Use Permit, you go to Planning Commission, your
neighbors get to say if they have a problem with it, and if there is no problem,
Commission would normally issue the permit. We've seen that many times. If
there is an...now if you don't meet that category, then Council would have...if
you go beyond that scope, but again you have to take into consideration that this
is the Residential District. This is not the B-CT, the SBR, the B-1, B-2, B-3, and I
think many of the testifiers don't recognize that there's a purpose for residence,
there's a purpose for business.
So we're trying to be proactive, we understand the situation, but when this bill
was written we tried to strike a good balance between it. It will be up, again, up
to this Council to try to ferry out...ferret out the differences. When we last left
you, we were...I don't know if we were instructed to, but we were told to try to
come up with some...change what a home-based...the definition of home-based
business and to rework it. We have not, because this meeting was scheduled so
we're going to...I'm going to work with the, the Director Spence and hopefully
with...based on the instructions we get here today, to try to, try to ferret out any
issues you have with the current definition or the current approach that we're
taking with regards to home-based businesses. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Alueta. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And, and, thank you, Mr. Alueta. You
know, you bring up some good points, and especially the point of where as the
commissions have not looked very, very hard at that issue, we here have in the
past and probably in the future will continue to look at it in a, a diligent manner.
What I wanted to ask you is that or and even Mr. Spence, you heard a testifier
earlier this afternoon in regards to Rural and Ag, you know, and the incorporation.
It seems to have been left off, it's kind of the, kept in that "residential urban
sector" which you know and I know this island and this County has a lot of Rural
and, and, and Ag based homes and there are businesses that are occurring. So did
we have any opportunity or should we have an opportunity to address that as we
proceed into this next phase? I don't know, Mr. Spence, who wants to take a shot
at it?
CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Either one.
MR. SPENCE: Okay. Mr. Chairman, Councilmember Victorino, I tend to agree with
you that . . . (clears throat). . . excuse me, that these things should be extended to
both home-based businesses and home occupations, could be extended to the
Rural Districts and the Agricultural Districts. There may be some technicalities
on State Agriculture. However, because when I think of a home occupation, you
know, I think of aunty selling stuff on eBay. You know, it's, it's not contrary to
anybody's law. It's, you know, it's not...there's no impacts associated with that.
The...unfortunately what we have right now and maybe Corporation Counsel can
address this, what we have right here is a bill for the Residential Districts.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. SPENCE: It...and my guess...or I'll let Mr. Hopper address this, but right here
we're limited to the Residential District. It would take a separate ordinance or
two ordinances to be amending the Rural and the, the State Districts.
MR. HOPPER: Just as a...I would want to take another look at this, because what you
have here is a bill to amend Residential Zoning Ordinance, and it covers a variety
of things, one of which is home-based businesses, but this was not a bill entitled
home-based businesses, for example. It was a bill entitled Amendments to the
Residential Districts. So the only concern I would have in, in having further
amendments to the Agricultural Districts and the Rural Districts, I want to take a
look at whether or not that's something that the Planning Commissions would,
would need to review. They did review the Residential Zoning Ordinance at this
point. I, I don't know if there was any consideration given in those Planning
Commission meetings as to whether or not those home-based businesses would be
appropriate in Ag, because I mean from that extension you could then say, I want
to amend other parts of the Agricultural zoning ordinances as well, and could,
could you go into a, you know, an amendment of 19.30A where you decide to
make it a Residential and an Ag bill at the same time. Because, you know,
typically Planning Commissions are, you know, you do have a fair amount of
discretion as far as making amendments. The issue would generally be whether
or not it creates an entirely new proposal. So I would say anything in the
Residential Districts you would want to look at, I, I think you've got pretty broad
authority there. I would just have a concern adding, adding things to districts that
were not contemplated in the bill originally would be the only thing that, that I
would definitely need to take a look at, because I'd raise that concern. I mean the
agenda item is simply entitled Residential Districts at this point, and so that was
the concern that I had.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well thank you for that clarification. And,
Mr. Chair, I just, you know, because it was brought up by a testifier. And, and
again if we need to look at it as a separate entity or it can be incorporated, I'll, you
know, I'll await that. The other, the only other comment I'll make to you,
Mr. Spence, is, you know, you mentioned about aunty selling items on eBay.
Well, we had a lady recently who was selling things on eBay and sold her
business for a multimillion dollar. So, you know, things like that can develop into
a really big difference.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It started out as a little home-based business and
turned out...I'm not trying to compare but who knows what a home-based
business can and will lead to, you know.
MR. SPENCE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, you know, those are the kind of...again the
public out there has said in many cases, and, and this is my, my, my hearing the
public, is they don't mind it so long as it doesn't infringe on their -MR. SPENCE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --you know right to have a residential. It's
anything else, you know.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So I, I know we've come a long way and we still
got a lot more work to be done, and I'll leave that, Mr. Chair, to...for, for future
meetings, you know. My concern is that so long as we do, we do what is right
and, and, and can get this completed and have that separate definition of
home-based business or...what was the other one?
CHAIR COUCH: Home occupation.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Home occupation.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Home occupation. Yeah. Okay. So the two has to
be defined so that people understand whichever one you fall in, that's what you
gotta be doing and not something else.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Councilmember Baisa?
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Thank you very much, Chair I think therein lies a lot of
the angst that's in the community, and that is this not-clear definition about home
occupation and home-based business. I think many people see them as the same
thing. And so as we proceed here, I think that's really important. I do know that
there is a great deal of concern about these need to go to the Planning
Commission with a home-based business, because what people feel is that, you
know, something that simple just because it was a home occupation when only I
am doing it, now it becomes a home-based business because I have one employee.
They don't really see that that's a major issue as long as it doesn't impact on the
neighborhood and that there is...we're not doing anything we're not supposed to
be doing. So I think this is an item that is going to take a great deal of discussion,
and I know your intent today was simply to present the status of these issues.
And so I await the, the discussion. I think it's going to be a -CHAIR COUCH: A good one.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --a very hardy one. I know the community is very anxious to
have these things settled because of particularly what is going on with our
economy right now. People feel that this is going to be part of our economic
solution, and so I look forward to discussing this. And I'd like to thank you for at
least bringing it up today, because it's an important thing and we need to move on
it. It's been sitting around for a while. And, you know, for some people, this is
the difference between being able to maintain their home, keep their home, or
become homeless, and I don't want to be a part of that. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Councilmember Baisa. Any other comments?
Councilmember Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, continuing the same vein I brought up with
other items this afternoon, I would ask since I could not find it maybe you could
have Staff assist you. But I would like you to ask Real Property Tax for some
comments regarding how they would view this land zoning category as far...and
as far as taxation including under home-based whether or not we should...I think,
I think it should be discussed. But I'm open to seeing whether or not we should
allow Homeowners Exemptions to be allowed for those that want to do a
home-based businesses, you know, in Residential District. Because I would like
to make sure that I can say to any resident that we've approached our taxation, our
policy on a fair basis and that each component pays their, their share. And, you
know, for me Residential category is very touchy. It's something that was a
policy made by our forefathers under the Board of Supervisor days, why we treat
home... residential and homeowners in a specific way. If we're going to make
changes, I think we should at least know the, the advantages, disadvantages of this
tax policy adjustment. But I think we should look at all of these things besides
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just the verbiage and permitted uses, how this impacts taxation and revenue for
this Council to consider for appropriation needs. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Other comments? Mr. Alueta?
MR. ALUETA: Just for your information if you want to...there was a packet of agency
comments that were received after the bill had initially gone to the Planning
Commissions, and we did receive Real Property Tax comments.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, if I could just have -CHAIR COUCH: Please.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --a question for clarification. This was after the
transmittal to Council?
MR. ALUETA: No. After it was sent...okay, the bill was all ready to go...the
amendments to Title 8 and Title 9 were all set to go to the Planning Commissions
for public hearing, we had it published. At the last minute, the Director decided
after we had come out of the home occupation, Home Occupation Bill -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. ALUETA: --to try to expand on it. So the Director at the time drafted up
amendments to the Code with regards to home-based businesses, and we tacked it
onto the ordinance and sent it down to the Planning Commissions. That's
why... and so it was in the bill that they reviewed; however, none of the agency
comments that they...that were attached to the staff report had analyzed the
impacts of home-based businesses. So after that, we received this stack of agency
comments in which we felt there was significant comments there in which to
warrant to have the bill amended to move it to as a, as a County Special Use
Permit as opposed to an outright permitted use. And so we, based on those
comments, that's why we're here today with the, with the current bill. Real
Property Tax did comment. Their, their, their only comment was updates to the
chapter does not seem to affect property tax assessment. So you can probably get
an update from them to see how they...but that, all I'm saying is that's...there is a
packet of agency comments.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: This is on the September 1, 2010 submittal to the
Council to Mr. Mateo?
MR. ALUETA: If you look at the transmittal letter, the September 1 st transmittal letter,
Item 6 says agency comments received after Planning Commission review.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And it's in that stack?
MR. ALUETA: It... I, I sent it, so. . . . (laughter). . . It's way in the back.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I see it here, but there's no page reference.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, I know.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It's like right here.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Way in the back. Way in the back.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It's hard to...
MR. ALUETA: It would be after the minutes, and...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, I won't, I won't bother the Committee's time,
Chairman, but I'll, I'll follow up.
MR. ALUETA: The...well, it's after the Lanai Planning Commission minutes of
July 15, 2009 and it's the agency comments start with the Department of Water
Supply.
CHAIR COUCH: I still think we can get a, another letter from the RPT. Okay. Any
other, further comments? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Director Spence, do you foresee dealing with...what,
what is the process from here? Are you going to be making changes to the
definition of home occupation or is that now in our hands or do you guys have
recommendations? 'Cause I think the concern is that the definitions are so close
that we're going to have to make some calls as to which is, which is which. And
it's a little concerning to me that if you have a home occupation and a FedEx
truck pulls up, you're, you're going to be in, in violation of something and
possibly be told you're now a home, a home-based business.
MR. SPENCE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Storage of materials and goods and so forth shall receive
approval of all appropriate governmental agencies concerns me a bit. And if
somebody is a piano teacher, you can have one student at a time, you can't teach a
brother and a sister at the same time. So there's a lot of inartful definitions, and
this sounds like if my, if my son wants to raise dogs or birds and sell a litter of
puppies, that he's a home-based business, not a home occupation, and that seems
a little, little bit of an overreach. And I, I agree with the sentiments of some of the
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others that we really want to move this forward and remove the, the concerns of
people that are operating businesses out of their homes and make this, make this
focus on people who are, are really putting a lot more of a, a burden on their
neighbors than this would seem to, to place. And I think, well, I, I hope that we
can move in the direction that the, that the law we come out with lets people that
are just kind of doing stuff in their home pass through the net without, without
any kind of concern.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: If, you know, I'm very happy to work with the Chairman of this
Committee to formulate amendments and clearer definitions and perhaps
standards so it's, it's much more clearly defined what's a home occupation,
what's a home-based business. I share some of the, the Member's concerns as
well that, you know, one for the, the, the character of a residential neighborhood,
but then also as Councilmember Victorino stated, you know, hey, we got one that
grew into a multimillion dollar business. Well, at some point there's time to
move out of the house and into the industrial area, you know. So, you know, at
some point we want to provide the small business owner an opportunity but at the
same time we want to keep our residential neighborhoods in the character of a
neighborhood and in that scope and scale.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I think we all agree on that.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: It's just a matter of making sure that by coming up with
significant definitions of...I think maybe we can focus on what's a home-based
business, and anything else is allowed.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. Okay. I will, I will work with the Chairman and when this item
comes up, we will have amendments to help further clarify.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Hopefully, that'll be sooner rather than later.
MR. SPENCE: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Any other comments? Hearing none, I just wanted to recap real quick.
We have PC-29 that we've got four different bills that we want to discuss. We
can, I, I talked to Staff, we can separate those out, get the good ones or the quick
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ones done right away and then defer. PC-14, we're looking for "order to show
cause" rules from the Planning Department. And PC-15, we, we're, we're going
to have at the very next meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair'?
CHAIR COUCH: I'm sorry?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, are you going to defer that last item we
discussed?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm sorry, you went straight into the review -CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and I didn't know if you were going to...excuse
me, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: That's all right. Yeah. If there are no objections, I would like to defer
the next, the, the last one to the next time we can get some . . . (inaudible).. .
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION: DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Good. Thank you. PC-15, we're going to work on at the next
meeting. I would like to get a letter to the Real Property Tax Division asking how
this affects evaluations or valuations, Staff. And also we're going to talk about if
there are any kind of community benefits involved. And PC-27, again another
letter to Real Property Tax for comments on valuation and homeowners
exemption possibilities. If there are no further questions or comments...
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, sir?
MR. SPENCE: Just one question. If it, if it was easier for or it was desirable for this
Committee if we wanted to split out--we've heard these comments--split out the
definition of a "home-based business" from the rest of the Residential District.
CHAIR COUCH: That would be something that we would talk about in our, in our
meetings.
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MR. SPENCE: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MR. SPENCE: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: All right. If there are no further comments, the meeting, the Planning
Committee meeting for January 31 st is now adjourned. . . . (gavel).. .
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